Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearings / Regular Meeting

May 12, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings/Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on May 12, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of May 12, 2005 to order at 7:41 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Jimmy Critz provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

· Mayor Becker commented that an item of business was being added to the agenda and explained that the week of May 1st through May 7th was Municipal Clerk’s Week; a proclamation was issued last month attesting to that fact.  Councilwoman Critz had suggested that something be done to honor Mineral Springs Town Clerk individually.  Councilwoman Critz presented Town Clerk Vicky Brooks with a gift and commented that Mineral Springs has one of the finest clerks in the county.  

· Mayor Becker commented that the tonight’s meeting would be opened with two public hearings: 1) a possible subdivision moratorium; and 2) consideration of a rezoning request for parcel #06-060-007C from RA20 (residential) to B4 (general commercial) located on Highway 75.   

2.
Public Hearing – Rezoning Request

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing at 7:43 p.m. on the rezoning request.  

· Zoning Administrator Bill Pugh from Centralina Council of Governments spoke.  Mr. Pugh is standing in for Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett tonight while she is on maternity leave.  The rezoning is a request from RA20 to B4 on a parcel located on Waxhaw Highway down near the corner of McNeely Road right before the mini storage facility.   The parcel is 1.47 acres with a current use of residential; the house located on it is occupied.  The land use of the surrounding properties is (as you are facing the house) to the west the mini storage facility, the tract in the rear of the site is vacant, to the east is residential, and across the street are two different residential tracts that have houses on them.  The surrounding zoning classifications are: B4 for the mini storage site as well as the tracts on the other side of McNeely Road; RA20 on the north side of Waxhaw Highway; RA40 across the street on the south side of Waxhaw Highway; and LI further west with the large industrial tract as well as two small properties on McNeely Road.  The RA20 zoning classification means it is a residential/agricultural allowing residential density with minimum lots sizes of 20,000 square feet as well as agricultural uses; there may also be some limited institutional uses allowed as conditional uses.  The B4 zoning classification is general commercial allowing a wide range of commercial uses (most retail, office uses, shopping centers conditionally) although residential uses are not allowed except for certain types of facilities such as an intermediate care home on a conditional use basis.  If a residential property is rezoned to B4 that residential use would be allowed to continue as a non conforming use but if that use was abandoned and the house was vacant for a period of six months or more then that property could only be used for some type of use that is allowed in B4.    There would be limitations on a nonconforming residential use as far as additions to the property of a residential nature that would increase the size of the use though maintenance/upkeep of the property could continue.  If a nonconforming residential use was destroyed it would have to be built back according to B4 table of uses.  The council must consider that whole range of uses and base its decision on the suitability of the property for all uses in B4 and not just certain types of retail.     Rezoning decisions are based on the land use plan.  The planning board considered the request and their recommendation was for denial of the request.  Options for council action on the rezoning request is as follows: grant the rezoning as requested, grant the rezoning with reduction of the area requested, grant a partial lot rezoning, or grant the rezoning to a more restricted district.  The B4 district is one of the more permissive districts in the zoning ordinance according to how the zoning districts are listed; a more restrictive district would be the B2 zoning classification. 

· Mayor Becker commented that there are two confirmed people signed up to speak on the rezoning hearing.  Speakers will be allowed five minutes and comments/discussions should be confined to the merits of the rezoning pro or con and how it relates to the Mineral Springs land use plan.     

· Mr. Ed Jackson – 213 North Field Drive, Indian Trail.  Mr. Jackson commented that the rezoning makes sense to him; the property is between a major highway and a railroad track as well as being right beside an existing B4.  This is not an unreasonable request and the council should consider Ms. Autrey who is a widow and this represents her life savings.     
· Mr. Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.  Mr. Bowden commented that while Mr. Jackson does live in Stallings he is a landowner (18 acres) in Mineral Springs with plans to move here and does have a stake in the town.  Mr. Bowden further commented that if there is any area in this community that should be commercial it’s that area there all the way down to the square at the stoplight.  Mr. Bowden noted that it is not a very good place for a residential area sandwiched between a high-density highway and a railroad that carries hazardous material.  A better use for the property is commercial whether it is B4 or B2.  Mr. Bowden explained that he attended the planning board meeting when they considered the rezoning request and was troubled by the way it was conducted; in his opinion one of the planning board members acted unethically by trying to convince the applicant that he did not want to day care center there for safety reasons/competition and further tried to sell the applicant his/her property in Waxhaw which has a daycare on it.         

· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the rezoning request at 8:00 p.m. 
3.
Public Hearing – Temporary Moratorium

· At 8:00 p.m. Mayor Becker announced that the next public hearing is on the idea of a residential major subdivision moratorium in the Town of Mineral Springs.  The draft ordinance has undergone some changes since its introduction at last month’s meeting because of recommendations made by the town’s zoning administrator and attorney; these changes made the language more precise.  The moratorium would be in effect for 17 to 18 months if adopted.  The purpose of the moratorium is to allow the town to conduct studies, surveys, inventory resources, and get the feelings of the public on where the town’s land use plan should be going.  The current land use plan is a pretty basic document that was adopted just prior to the adoption of the town’s zoning/subdivision ordinances.  Requests have been received from the planning board for the town to begin work on a “new” land use ordinance and land use plan.  The town has the opportunity and the need to have a more detailed vision of where the town is going.  This opportunity is to have a very comprehensive project done by the University of North Carolina at Charlotte by the geography, architecture, and planning department; this project would be a full semester graduate course lasting until approximately December of 2005.  Funds for the project have been presented in the FY 2005-2006 budget.  Once the project is completed the land use plan would be worked on by our zoning people whether that would be Centralina Council of Governments or some others, the town’s planning board, and the council for some possible reworking of the town’s land use ordinances.    The town will be looking toward conservation design for some areas, where retail really should be located, and improvement of the downtown business community (for example), which would be difficult to do without a moratorium in place.  

· Mayor Becker noted that 12 speakers have signed up for the public hearing that seems to be evenly divided on pro and con.  The NC General Statutes grant the governing board broad authority on putting reasonable time limits at public hearings; the council will give 30 minutes per side or 5 to 6 minutes per speaker.  Mayor Becker reminded participants that comments need to be restricted to the moratorium or things that are directly related to the moratorium (good or bad).      

· Mr. Bob Hornik – Chapel Hill, North Carolina.  Mr. Hornik is an attorney with a law firm in Chapel Hill representing the proposed developer and contract purchaser of the Bingham property, which is an approximately 200-acre tract zoned R40.  During the last three or four months the town staff has been reviewing a subdivision plat in the sketch stage with comments being made back and forth; recently fees were paid and detailed plat responding to the staff’s comments has been filed for review.  Mr. Hornik was speaking in opposition of the proposed moratorium.  Mr. Hornik’s background includes representation of local governments, developers, and people who have issues with local governments; therefore, he familiar with some the pressures that boards have to consider on whether a moratorium is a good thing or a bad thing.  Moratoriums seem to be the rage in Union County, which in Mr. Hornik’s opinion have been unnecessary.    The general statutes do not specifically authorize nor do they prohibit moratoria; case law in North Carolina is almost non-existent on moratoria.  Under what circumstances are they permitted?  There is case law in other jurisdictions that North Carolina (Institute of Government) has relied on that can explain when it is appropriate/reasonable to have a moratorium; ordinarily what most courts said is when there is some kind of emergency situation that makes it clear that your ordinances that exist don’t apply, can’t handle it, or are not designed to accept.  Information received from Zoning Administrator Bill Pugh is that over the past 3 ½ years the Town of Mineral Springs has issued 42 building permits and the only subdivision applied for is the one Mr. Hornik’s client is applying for now.  Mr. Hornik suggested that there is no emergency situation affecting Mineral Springs that justifies the imposition of a moratorium; the facts don’t bear it out and that if a court looked at it, it would be skeptical about whether circumstances were appropriate for a moratorium.  Mr. Hornik commented that if the board decided they wanted to adopt a moratorium he would submit/suggest that the board consider making an exception to the moratorium for those subdivisions that are already in the hopper, which would protect his client’s interest and allow the application to move forward.   Mr. Hornik thought that the proposal was for 200( acres with approximately 130 lots for the Bingham property.  Under The application submitted is consistent with the town’s existing zoning regulations/land use plan/subdivision regulations.  “Simple fact of the matter is when you look at all of those, I think, objective factors there is no reason for a moratorium and there is no reason for a moratorium to affect this particular project in particular”, Mr. Hornik said.  Mr. Hornik added that the longer you go on a moratorium the less likely the court is going to say that it is okay; most moratoriums start out as a twelve month moratorium with the potential for options for extension; courts frown on what look like open ended moratorium and courts frown on moratorium that doesn’t look like there’s a real plan moving forward to address whatever the emergency situation that supposedly gives rise to the need for the moratorium is.  Mr. Hornik’s final point was that in this particular circumstance based on the information he has and what he knows about what’s going on in and around Mineral Springs there is no need for a moratorium, no circumstances exist which could reasonably lead the board to decide that a moratorium is necessary.

· Ken Chilton – Charlotte, NC.  Mr. Chilton is a Professor at the University of North Carolina at Charlotte in the department of geography; he teaches courses in land use planning and environmental planning.  Mr. Chilton will potentially be working with the council/community residents in future with a group of students.   Mr. Chilton is in favor of the moratorium for a variety of reasons such as studies from the American Farmland Trust have shown that some development in the rural context brings a lot of cost in terms of infrastructure (roads, water issues, sewer) that often time makes that a net loser from an economic efficiency point of view.  Mr. Chilton also pointed out that the today’s demand for development will still be there in a year (developers will not permanently walk away), the moratorium gives the citizens of the community to help shape the vision for what their community is going to be as opposed to reacting to plans that are submitted by people who aren’t necessarily members of the community; it’s an issue of quality of life and preservation of that.  Mr. Chilton read from a publication called Pace [inaudible] Law School Land Use Law Center about the purpose of a moratorium.  “The moratorium on development preserves the status quo for a reasonable time while the municipality develops and adopts a land use strategy to respond to new or recently perceived problems”.  Mr. Chilton submitted that one problem might be, if you were “crystal balling” your future, is looking at the tremendous amount of growth going on in Union County and seeing that Mineral Springs is in the “cross hatch”, so it makes sense to start planning on what you want your community to look like physically, environmentally and socially over the next 10, 20, or 30 years and using the moratorium to come up with a plan that addresses those types of concerns.  Mr. Chilton continued reading from the article “the moratorium prevents developers and property owners from rushing to develop their land under current land use rules that the community is in the process of changing; by so doing it helps to accomplish the purpose of the new rules by giving them the broadest possible applicability and preventing development that is inconsistent [inaudible].  In a community with no comprehensive plan or zoning where development pressures are developing quickly a development moratorium serves the same purpose.  In this instance developers are prevented from making land use decisions choices for the community until the new plan and zoning code are put in place.  It allows the citizens and the town council to help plan that growth more efficiently”.  Mr. Chilton pointed out that development is permanent.  Mr. Chilton makes this point to his students:  Do you plan for your retirement by doing nothing?  Do you inventory your current net worth for instance and figure out what your long-term goals are going to be?  Are you going to have children and how are you going to fund their college?  Those types of things with time to sit down to gather that data/information in order to come up with a vision and set in place a strategy to accomplish those life goals.  Mr. Chilton submitted that going through a process that engages residents of the community to help figure out what they want Mineral Springs to be in the future is a worthwhile process that is worth taking 12 to 15 months to do it right the first time as opposed to sitting back down in four or five years when people are complaining about traffic, congestion, and noise.    

· Mr. Ed Jackson – Matthews, NC.  Mr. Jackson stated that he owned property in Mineral Springs and it has been a dream of his wife and himself to move here and build a house.  Mr. Jackson grew up in the area and hopes to come back and stay a long time.  Mr. Jackson commented that a lot of people put in a lot of work on the zoning ordinances that the town has in place and it is probably a good idea to study it to see if it can be better by getting input from professional and input from the people who actually own the property, but it is outrageous to say “well we think we might want to change the zoning ordinance, we’re not sure, so you can’t do anything until we do our study and it might take 12 months, it might take 18 months, we don’t know, it’s just going to take some time, but in the meantime you can’t do anything”.  Mr. Jackson noted that at the opening of this meeting everyone said the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag and to the republic for which it stands and the very fundamental American idea is that people can actually own property.  Mr. Jackson asked the council who owns the property?  Do the people and the families that live here and farm here – do they own the property or does the state own the property?  Mr. Jackson suggested that the council think about that.   Mr. Jackson commented that if someone needed to sell because he had a bill to pay that doesn’t mean that that person is not a friend of the community.  People that are here care about the community, just because people have different ideas or different opinions don’t mean that they don’t care about this town.   “I love this town and my hope is to move here, but I don’t, you know, I care about my life savings, these people care about their life savings, and so I think you need to consider that, so basically again who owns the property, do the people of the town own the property or does the town own the people and the property.  I mean who owns the property”, Mr. Jackson said.  Mr. Jackson is against the moratorium.      

· Lee McLaren – Charlotte, NC.  Mr. McLaren is a landscape architect with a firm in Charlotte called DPR and Associates that works on land planning and civil engineering, which has been working for a number of months on the Bingham property; the owner has spent a considerable amount of time and money.  Mr. McLaren added that his firm just recently started talking to the Council of Governments about it, but before that the plan went through numerous changes with each change being fewer lots until the plan ended up with far fewer than one unit per acre which more than exceeds the 40,000 per lot.  Mr. McLaren noted that his firm had met with Mayor Becker to discuss briefly whether or not there was anything further that they could do with this property to enhance some of the goals that you might have for the community.  Mr. McLaren thought that planning for your community is an admirable thing to do/something you should do, and going forward with the study trying to come up with a change in land use is not bad in any fashion.  However, Mr. McLaren is against the moratorium, because he did not think it needed to be in place for the town to move forward with that kind of planning; people change land use plans all of the time without having a moratorium in place.  Mr. McLaren requested that the Bingham property be left out of the moratorium if it were to move forward because his firm has so much invested in it to this point and they would be happy to work with the town in order to accomplish some of their goals.  An example would be it was suggested that this might be the beginning of a greenway system along the trail, as well as other things that the firm might be able to do if they are able to work with the town in going forward with the plan, but if there’s a moratorium in place everything again is off the table and they will just go away.  Mr. McLaren expressed concerns about Mr. Chilton’s earlier comments “that it would be an economic loss to the community with a subdivision like this”.  The roads, extension of the sewer system to the site, and a long extension of water line (that would serve to get public water for fire protection to not only this particular project that we are proposing but to everybody along the way) would be paid for by the developers; a lot of public good could come out of being willing to go forward with this subdivision.  Mr. McLaren also noted that Mr. Chilton commented that “moratoriums were good when there is no comprehensive plan in place in the zoning”.  Mr. McLaren stated that he thought the town had a land use plan in place; the town has zoning that is a very low density, not one which is typically considered a major burden to the infrastructure, particularly when the entire infrastructure for the development is being provided.  Mr. McLaren requested that the town go forward with the study of what the town needs to be, but without a moratorium and if they chose to do a moratorium consider exempting the Bingham property.      

· Richard Hutaff – Monroe, NC.  Mr. Hutaff is an attorney in Monroe, North Carolina and was speaking at the public hearing representing the Bingham family and the John Shannon Estate; these two properties make up about 5% to 7% of the total land mass that is contained in the city limits.  Mr. Hutaff stated that he was personally against the moratorium.  Mr. Hutaff gave a brief history about the Bingham family: the property is currently owned by Bingham Holdings LLC, the majority of which is owned by Ms. Jeanette Bingham (a resident of Tennessee) who inherited the property in 1955; the property was bought in 1914 by Ms. Bingham’s great grandfather.  This property has been in the family for ninety-two years.  The Bingham family has been absentee landlords but they’ve been good neighbors to the people that live in this area.  Up until recently the community was allowed to use this property for walking and equestrian trails; just last year the Binghams asked the surrounding neighbors who were using the land to pay a small fee to help offset the cost of their increasing taxes due to reevaluation and more importantly they asked the equine group to carry liability insurance and sign an agreement that insured the safety and responsible use of the land.  The Binghams did not object to the annexation of their land into Mineral Springs; at the time they thought it was going to be a good thing.  Ms. Bingham has son living in Florida (who manages the property) and two daughters living in Tennessee.  Ms. Bingham is in now her 80’s, has declining health and is living in an assisted living facility. Over the years the Binghams have had plenty of opportunities to sell this property, but decided not to until the recent turn of events with Ms. Binghams health and the fact that the family lives out of state; they felt like it was time to finally sell and consider all of the offers that were pouring in on a weekly sometimes daily basis.  Money and the highest price were not the only key factors that they considered; they were very mindful about the effect that the sale of this property to a developer would have on the local community.  They negotiated with many developers before picking the ones that are talking before the council tonight.  The Binghams made sure that these folks would be good citizens and develop the land in such a way that would preserve the greenway and be an asset to the community.  The Bingham family believes that the proposed development is an asset to the community.  Mr. Hutaff noted that the developer stated previously that the proposed development has larger lots, a less number of lots than what is required in the current zoning, and has set aside some natural areas for community use/greenway.  Mr. Hutaff stated that Imposing a moratorium that includes the Bingham property is unfair and unjust to them as well as being unfair to the community as a whole.  The etymology of the word “moratorium” is basically a Latin word that means a temporary pause in activity.  This implies that first of all there is activity, which implies that there is some desire or need due to an activity such as explosive or undesired growth to impose such drastic measure.  Mr. Hutaff referred to the mayor’s comments in the Enquirer Journal on April 13, 2005 where Mayor Becker used the words “haphazard development and density on our borders”.  Mr. Hutaff submitted to the council that there is not any explosive or haphazard or undesirable development currently in the Town of Mineral Springs either now or proposed including the current project.  “In fact there is very little development, this is the only “major” that is proposed and imposing a moratorium I believe will be viewed not only not as a land use study but designed solely to stop this particular project.  I would submit that Mineral Springs already has a restrictive R40 zoning that does not allow as we discussed earlier and was mentioned by the architect for density to include the floodplain”, Mr. Hutaff said.  Mr. Hutaff suggested that before adopting a moratorium that the county should look at moratoriums of other communities in Union County particularly in Weddington; the town adopted the moratorium, went through the process, the public hearings, studied it for over a year, and based on that they did away with R40 and adopted a RCD (residential conservation district).  The result of that was a substantial increase in the budget to cover that process, the town’s legal fees went up because of lawsuits, the land use plan was not what the people wanted and they made it clear at the next election which caused a change in the Board of Councilman and now the zoning is back to R40.  Mr. Hutaff referred to comments made by Professor Chilton when he said “there would be a substantial increase in cost due to water and sewer”, in Union County the developer is going to pay to bring water and sewer to an area which can used by some surrounding neighborhoods in case their septic tanks were to go bad and also water for fire protection.  Mr. Hutaff also referred to Professor Chilton’s comments about “a rush for development”.  Mr. Hutaff stated that he did not see a stampede or feel like he needed to get out of the way of a rush for development.  Mr. Hutaff commented that Mineral Springs has adequate zoning that may need some minor revision but it does not warrant a moratorium; these minor revisions can be made without stopping the process.  If the council feels a need for land use reform Mr. Hutaff suggested that the council delay the moratorium since there’s no urgency and proceed with Councilwoman Critz’s work on land use and that the council makes sure that they adopt what the people want.  The Bingham property is an excellent potential for conservation minded residents with a proposed plan that already addresses conservation.     

· Cindy McCrory – Waxhaw, NC.  Ms. McCrory works for First Colony Land Development who has the Bingham property under contract.  A subdivision plan was submitted approximately three weeks ago for review.  Ms. McCrory has met with Zoning Administrator Bill Pugh a couple of times as well as with Mayor Becker.  It is the desire of First Colony Land Development to develop a subdivision that was going to be an asset to Mineral Springs, which would incorporate some of the special features that Mineral Springs wanted such as assisting with the establishment of a greenway.  A substantial amount of time and money has been invested in this property and in this process.  Ms. McCrory requested that if Mineral Springs proceeds with the proposed moratorium that the First Colony Land Development subdivision plan be separated from it and be allowed to move forward with the subdivision approval process.  The plan is in compliance with the existing zoning and is in compliance with the land use plan; it is low density and Ms. McCrory believed it would be a great asset for this area that would not be haphazard and high density.  “The moratorium would create significant hardship for us and for the Binghams and so I would like it, our subdivision approval and our application to be separated from the moratorium”, Ms. McCrory said.  

· Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.   Mr. Bowden is a lifelong resident of this county still living on the farm that his daddy bought.  Mr. Bowden stated that he was passionate about his property; it was the first stewardship forest in the entire county, Boy Scout camps used to be there, it was like a park.  Mr. Bowden said he had been privileged for many years to have his own park and he tried to let the neighbors use the property until they abused that privilege.   Mr. Bowden commented that he had almost five hundred thousand dollars invested in his property but he did not think at the current rate he would ever get money out of it; he sold two tracts of land because he needed the money, though he tried to save it with the cell tower that the town turned down.    “Just like everybody else I’ve got a lot of money, I have big debts; I pay about four thousand dollars a month for the privilege of living on my property.  I don’t think any of you do that, except for Mr. Blythe, I don’t know about Mr. Countryman, the tax value of your property is very insignificant, yet you want to tell me what I should do with my inheritance, actually it wasn’t an inheritance I had to buy it.  I paid a quarter of a million dollars in 97, 98 for mother’s estate.  So I don’t want to hear anybody say that I’d want to speculate, probably the end result will be.  I’m a country boy, I would like for it to stayed that way”, Mr. Bowden said.  Mr. Bowden went on official record opposing the moratorium.    

· Mark Selleck – 6518 Shaffer Farm Road.  Mr. Selleck wasn’t sure if he was for or against the moratorium.  Mr. Selleck commented that his 17-acre piece of property was probably the longest border common the Bingham property.  “Personally I live across from the Bingham property.”  Mr. Selleck stated that is was not really opposed to the Bingham development though it does bother him a little bit when he hears talk about sewer because he doesn’t know where the sewer line would be coming in or whether that might cause some problems with the creek on their common border.  Mr. Selleck wonders if the reason they are running sewer is because of the land not perking; if the land doesn’t perk enough to where the land is going to absorb runoff, what will be draining in the creek.   “One of the reasons that I purchased my property is because I really liked the natural setting and I like the fact that the creek runs clear all the time, it’s not a creek that’s muddy all the time”, Mr. Selleck said.  Mr. Selleck agreed that the Bingham property should be separated from the moratorium, because it was already in the works.  The quality of what is already there should be protected.   

· Mr. Bill Price – 3830 Potter Road South.   Mr. Price is in favor of the moratorium for a couple of reasons that has nothing to do with the Bingham property because he doesn’t really know a whole lot about it and is not going to get into the merits for or against it.  There is a lot of developmental pressure going on in this region, particularly the western part of Union County.  The town incorporated several years ago in order take control of our destiny because the Union County Commissioners were and are not taking control of our destiny.  Mr. Price stated that he thought that for the Mineral Springs Town Council to at least look at the idea of taking control of our destiny and putting a momentary pause on the activity in our community was a very positive thing.  “The fact is that if we don’t have a plan we become victim to somebody else’s plan and again its not about development for or against I think the reality is if we don’t have a firm plan in place and you don’t look at all the positives and the negatives or what we want to be as a community than we clearly hand it over to the developers’ plan and again all you have to do is look outside of this community and look at Waxhaw and look at the western part of Union County and you can see that we’re totally out of control and when I say we I mean Union County is out of control”, Mr. Price said.  Mr. Price offered an idea that came from a movie a number of years ago, “that the needs of the many outweigh the needs of the few or the one”.   Mr. Price asked that the council consider that as they are considering this moratorium this evening.  

· Mr. Tom Iyoob – 2705 Valley Farm Road.  Mr. Iyoob lives in the community on 11( acres and is for the 18-month moratorium and against an exception for the Bingham property.  Mr. Iyoob commented that he is not against growth, but the growth needs to be responsible.  “I just think it’s somewhat ironic that with the exception of Mr. Bowden everybody that spoke against the moratorium doesn’t live here.  They came in from out of town, certainly they represent interests and they’re entitled to their opinion, but they come in and they present their opinions and then they go home to their communities, they don’t live and work here like we do and I think that needs to be considered”, Mr. Iyoob said.  Mr. Iyoob thought that a moratorium to more clearly define the growth that will inevitably be coming to this community is in order to preserve the character of it.  Mr. Iyoob pointed out that a couple things were said this evening in regards to the Bingham and Shannon property that the council should consider: those properties make up 5% to 7% of the total land in Mineral Springs, but what percentage of the open land is that; and it was also pointed out from those who don’t live in this community that there is no growth or any type of emergency in Mineral Springs – you can see unbridled growth and rush for development of available land in Union County just by driving around.  Mr. Iyoob strongly requested that the council vote for the 18-month moratorium and against any type of exception for the Bingham property.    

· Ms. Cynthia Ashley – 6229 Pleasant Grove Road.   Ms. Ashley’s property is the property adjacent to the Bingham property running along the entire length of her property on one side.   Ms. Ashley has lived there for 13 years and moved out to the area to get away from the growth in other areas as she wanted a nice rural small town feel.  Ms. Ashley’s property has deer running through, horse trails, and creeks running through it.    The Bingham property has beautiful trees and wildlife running through it.  Ms. Ashley pointed out that since they put the subdivision (Brantley Oaks) on the other side of the Bingham property it has cut down a lot of the wildlife and produces a lot more traffic.   The Bingham property is the largest mass of undeveloped property in Mineral Springs, which would be a perfect place for conservation.   There is development going around on the outside area of Mineral Springs causing congestion and horrendous traffic where people aren’t slowing down.   Ms. Ashley expressed concerns over sewer being run and the possibility of it ruining the creeks.   Mineral Springs was incorporated in order to try to conserve a lot of this, try to keep the property so that people could have a nice place to stay, and feel more of a small town area; if we are going to keep putting in these 130 home developments we’re just doing the same thing everybody else is.    “Once all the land is gone we can’t get it back, we can’t do anything about it and I really feel like we need to do a good study for the conservation of some of these areas”, Ms. Ashley said.   Ms. Ashley felt that this moratorium was needed to make plans for all of it and to see what is needed to do for the entire community.           

· Ms. Diane Shawley – Knotty Pine Road.  Ms. Shawley was here to speak in favor of moratorium. Ms. Shawley commented that her neighborhood was recently annexed (by request) into Mineral Springs, because the land all around us was being bought by developers who requested to be annexed into Waxhaw in order to develop the land in a very dense way.   Ms. Shawley stated that she was transplant born and raised in Ohio as well as living in Southern California for 10 to 12 years; upon her return here she honestly wanted to kiss the ground, because she was so excited to come back to a place where there were trees and open space.  After living here for twelve years very rapid growth has been noticed and caused concern for Ms. Shawley.   One of the things that concerned Ms. Shawley was her observation of how the Waxhaw government seemed to be flying off “halfcocked”; not following their original plans.  Ms. Shawley felt that without a “plan” things start to become something that you’re going to be sorry for later.  Ms. Shawley explained that the owner of the land behind her is in the agricultural business and will be harvesting the lumber; Ms. Shawley’s 17-year-old son commented one day that he felt sorry for his younger brother Timmy who is 6 years old, because “he’s not going to have what I have”.   Ms. Shawley suggested that time be taken to think about where we’re going so that what we hand to our children and their children will be something that we can feel good about and feel like we did our part when our time came.  

· Ms. Carrington Price – 3830 Potters Road South.  Ms. Price is a member of the Mineral Springs Planning Board.  Ms. Price noted that several gentlemen here tonight spoke on behalf of the Bingham property that they may have done a lot of work to prepare for this, but nothing has been presented to the planning board to this point in time; therefore, this council has authority to stop this.  Ms. Price commented that she did not have an opinion one way or the other about the Bingham property, but the fact is because it hasn’t come to the planning board it has not gone the full process and therefore it does not necessarily have to be exempt from this whole procedure.  Ms. Price referred to the song by Counting Crows that was played at last month’s meeting “Big Yellow Taxi”, which states that we are paving paradise to put up a parking lot.  “We will regret forever if we don’t take control of the development in this area and prevent paving paradise and putting up a parking lot, because our children and our grandchildren and future generations will have nothing, they will not appreciate anything that we have enjoyed in this community and I’m truly passionate about it and I feel like we need to take this time to think and to plan”, Ms. Price said.   All of the planning board were a part of the ordinances, which were done with great thought, but things have changed; you can’t drive down a road (outside of Mineral Springs) in Union County without finding a new neighborhood, a new farm lost, or a new development going up.  The road systems that go in by developers are taken care of by them, but once the developer’s leave it becomes our expense to maintain.  There is a greater expense and it is not all benefit to have these houses paying taxes because there’s a huge cost in terms of the police, fire, schools and roads.  Ms. Price asked that the council think carefully about not having the moratorium in place, because the town does need to take time and think through very hard what they want this community to be like because we’re all that’s left; “it’s already ruined all around us so it’s up to us to maintain the little bit of paradise that we have”.  

· Mayor Becker declared the public hearing closed at 9:11 p.m. and thanked everybody for their comments. 

4.
Public Comments 

· The council heard comments from:

· Mr. Charlie Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.

· Mr. Bill Price – 3830 Potters Road South. 

5.
Approval of the Special Meeting/Regular Minutes from April 14, 2005  

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to accept both sets of minutes from the April 14, 2005 meeting.  Councilwoman Critz asked what “sic” meant on page 78 in the quote from Pete Hovanec of the Enquirer-Journal.  Mayor Becker explained that “sic” means that there is a typographical or other similar error (Marvin was mentioned twice) in the quote and we’re just reporting what was said.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that everything the council does is on the website and hoped that many citizens will take advantage of that, because the clerk does an excellent job.  Councilwoman Mabe seconded Councilman Blythe’s motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

6.
Tax Collector’s Report

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of April 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2000 tax report showed additional collections in the amount of $58.16 of which $18.84 was late fees leaving the actual taxes collected $39.32.  Total tax collected is $34,139.52 with a balance due of $281.71 on 25 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2001 tax report showed additional collections of $55.60 of which $16.28 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected of $39.32.  Total tax collected is $36,383.94 with a balance due of $208.23 on 31 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.    
· The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $36.24 of which $12.70 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $23.54.  Total tax collected is $36,038.89 with a balance due of $937.84 on 57 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2003 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,067.71 with a balance due of $775.85 on 61 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $8.99 of which $0.38 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected $8.61.    Total tax collected is $636.38 with a balance due of $324.37 on 63 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $117.17 of which $2.38 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $114.79.  Total tax collected is $38,150.25 with a balance due of $4,719.23 on 252 properties.
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report as read and Councilman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported a duplicate refund request by Mary Carpenter in the amount of $40.00.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to approve the duplicate refund in the amount of $40 to Mary S Carpenter and Councilwoman Neill seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

7.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker reported that the April cash flow report reflects taxes, interest income, zoning fees, monthly sales/use tax distribution from the state for a total income of $3,848.70.  There were no unusual expenses, which totaled $5,890.94.  The budget comparison shows that the town is within budget in all departmental expenditures.  Mayor Becker projected that the town would remain within departmental projections throughout the end of the fiscal year.           
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the April finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

8.
Proposed 2005 – 2006 Budget / Consider Calling for a Public Hearing 
· Mayor Becker explained that this is the time he is required to present the 2005-2006 budget to the council.  In April 2005 the council did some careful work on the appropriations and made recommendations to the finance officer.  Those recommendations were incorporated into the proposed budget.  Estimated revenues for fiscal year 2005-2006 is $222,795.00 with expenditures (general government) being $153,200.00; the balance of $69,595.00 will go into capital.  Mayor Becker read the budget message.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that Union County had a property reevaluation last year in addition to a tax increase; with the attention of the town’s finance officer and very careful planning, we actually lowered our tax rate, if we had kept our tax rate the same, just by the sheer reevaluations of your property we would have increased our revenue so we actually lowered our tax rate last year.  Mayor Becker points out that utility franchise taxes, which the public pays whenever they pay their electric bill (prior to incorporation and after) accounts for 51% of the town’s revenues, current property tax is 19% of the town’s income and prior years’ is 1%, so property taxes make up 20% of the town’s revenue sources, which is a pretty low percentage and this council has been committed to keeping it as low as possible and spending very conservatively.  Next year the biggest percentage of the budget will be capital at 30% and this time planning and zoning which has been in the 5% range will be encompass 19% of the budget due to the plans that the council has to spend quite a bit of time and professional fees in getting the ordinances updated and really into a position to carry us forward for another ten to twenty years with a comprehensive plan that really will tell the citizens and this council that we know where we are going. The only council action required at this time is to accept this budget proposal, call for a budget hearing at the next town council meeting on June 9th and to give notice that the budget has been delivered to the clerks’ office and is available for the public to see.     
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to accept the budget, call for a budget hearing on June 9th, to give notice that the budget has been delivered to the clerks’ office and is available for the public to see and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

9.
Consideration of the Rezoning Request Submitted by Michael Autrey
· Mayor Becker instructed the council to consider the rezoning request submitted by the Michael Autrey family on parcel #06-060-007C from RA20 to B4; a public hearing was held on this item earlier this evening.  Councilwoman Critz asked why the planning board gave the rezoning request an unfavorable recommendation.  Planning Board member Barbara Lopez responded that they took into consideration the residential homes around there and felt that they needed to have strong consideration because they are already in place.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the table of uses in the zoning ordinance showed a slight difference in B2 and B4, except for what would require a conditional use permit most everything that is ‘by right’ in B2 and B4 are almost identical.  Councilwoman Critz further commented that Highway 75 is going to be four lanes and it is an area where she is in agreement with those that feel like that is where business and industry will be more focused.  Councilman Blythe commented that he thought that this property was split in the back by the storage property.  Mayor Becker asked Zoning Administrator Bill Pugh if there was a nursery currently being operated on that property which is a commercial use and if it that use would be allowed to continue with or without a rezoning in other words would it be grandfathered as a non conforming use in a residential zoning district.  Bill Pugh stated that he was not completely familiar with the site, most of his comments were taken from Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett, but it may fall under an agricultural use.  Councilwoman Critz clarified with Mr. Pugh that it was the council’s responsibility to not consider what is being proposed for the current use but for any possible use that would fall under B4 or B2.  Mr. Pugh agreed.  Mayor Becker commented that the town has a downtown overlay and it has been the planning board’s/council’s intention based upon the work that has been put in to really see if business development could be focused in the downtown core rather than spreading out retail uses far from the business core of the town; it makes it difficult to accumulate a critical mass downtown.  Councilwoman Neill commented that that is what is happening all over the county and she thought it was important for this town to follow the future land use plan; there is plenty of available commercial in the downtown area.  This could be a negative that could create a domino effect and all uses must be considered; there may be something that the town may not like there.  Councilwoman Neill did not believe the majority of the people in this town wanted to incorporate so that we could have strip shopping centers outside of the downtown area and referred to the survey of 2000 where Part III showed that the majority of the people responding would discourage strip commercial.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it is important that the council remember what people said to them when we were going door to door and we need to remember if we want to enhance our downtown then we should not be doing something that may create something that could be undesirable on the outer edge of our town.  Councilwoman Neill is not in favor of the rezoning and would go along with the planning board’s recommendation.  Councilman Blythe commented that the storage bins are sitting on the corner that has, which were approved with little to no discussion and he did not see a shopping strip on one acre of land; he did not understand why the council would even hesitate.  Councilwoman Critz agreed.  Councilwoman Mabe thought that it should at least be B2.  Councilwoman Critz agreed because of where it was located on Highway 75 with business property already there as well as light industrial nearby.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out if you look at your table of uses these things (strip shopping centers) could not occur without receiving a conditional use permit or some type of variance and this piece of property could not maintain anything as large as a strip mall.  The planning board was careful with conditional use requirements, which gives the town a considerable amount of leverage while at the same time allowing the property owner to make good use of their property.   Councilwoman Neill commented that she was concerned with future uses.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the future “use” is a four lane highway and if we want business that is logically where we would want it along that corridor.  Mr. Pugh commented that nurseries are included in agricultural uses which is an allowable use in all residential districts currently, but it is not an allowable use in B2 or B4 therefore it cannot be expanded.   Councilman Countryman asked if there was a requirement for comments from all of the adjacent property owners.  Mr. Pugh responded that he mailed out notifications.  Mayor Becker noted that no one came to speak either for or against from the adjacent property owners.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to grant a modification of the rezoning request on parcel #06-060-007C from current zoning RA20 to zoning B2 and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion carried as follows:    

               
Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: Neill
10.
Consideration of a Residential Subdivision Moratorium Ordinance

· Mayor Becker explained that the council should now consider a residential subdivision moratorium ordinance; the council was handed an updated draft that has been worked on by staff members at Centralina Council of Governments Mr. Bill Pugh and Mr. Bill Duston, as well as Attorney Bobby Griffin in order to clean up the language and clarify the proposed ordinance with more detail and more specificity than the one in the agenda packet.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the ordinance draft contemplates the moratorium through November 1, 2006, which would be approximately 17 ½ months.   The draft ordinance states “be it ordained by the Mineral Springs Town Council that a moratorium is declared on (1) the receipt and processing of major residential subdivision sketch plan submissions, and (2) major residential preliminary and/or final subdivision plat approval within the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs”; this means the town would no longer accept during the period of the moratorium any sketch plan submissions and also that town would not proceed any further with preliminary or final plat processes or any additional ones that may or may not be in progress already.  Exceptions that the council had begun discussing are clarified by the section that reads “notwithstanding any other provision of this ordinance, any major residential subdivisions that have already received preliminary plat approval by the town council of the Town of Mineral Springs prior to the effective date of this ordinance may be modified and processed after adoption of this ordinance, provided that any such modification results in a lesser number of lots than originally approved, and provided that any offers, dedications, and other representations made to the Town of Mineral Springs during the original plat approval process are retained”; this means if the town has any pending subdivisions on tracts where preliminary plat approval has already been granted by this council that they will be able to continue with that with modifications insofar as decreasing the number of lots after this moratorium is called for.  Another exception is to exclude a minor subdivision which is built in by the title of the ordinance; however, the way that the zoning/subdivision ordinances are written a subdivision can qualify has a major subdivision simply by being proposed for a tract that contains six or more acres regardless of the number of lots it is divided into leaving it subject to this moratorium if it were enacted unless there were an exception written in.  This exception is worded “in the case of any proposed subdivision of land in the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs that qualifies as a “major subdivision” under section 112 of the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance solely because the tract to be subdivided is greater than six acres in size and that in all other respects qualifies as a “minor subdivision”, such subdivision shall be permitted to take place while this ordinance is in effect by following the procedures set forth for “Minor Subdivision Plat Approval” in the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance”.  This allows the council to consider any subdivision that is otherwise a minor subdivision; without proposing any public road to be dedicated, or any public utilities, if it results in three or fewer lots being created; however, it may or may not be on a tract that’s six acres or more, but if it is more than six acres for the purpose of this ordinance it will be exempted and considered a minor subdivision and be allowed to proceed.  The final provision is for any subdivision application in which processing is interrupted under the terms of this ordinance and for which a complete sketch plan has been submitted prior to the effective date of this ordinance the town shall refund to such applicant within thirty days of the effective date of this ordinance all fees associated with such submission that were paid by the applicant to the town.  Councilman Blythe asked if there was only one subdivision that would come under the exemption in the town at this time.  Mayor Becker responded that he would think that. Councilwoman Critz commented that the process that began this idea was an Institute training that she attended in January 2005, which was done by the Urban Open Space Design Institute where resource people from all over the country lent their expertise.  The resource team included the head of Harvard Land Design Department and members of BioTech Design.  The resource people visit your town and view your maps.  Councilwoman Critz explained that when the resource people saw the Mineral Springs map they said two things: (1) we tremble in fear because of your geographic closeness to Charlotte; (2) we tremble in fear and we salivate at the same time.   Councilwoman Critz disagreed with the attorneys that said there was no apparent need or danger and explained that all you had to do was drive down Billy Howey Road to see the huge changes; this is on Mineral Springs’ borders.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out the non-colored areas on the Mineral Springs map and stated that those areas are undeveloped tracts of land that we have a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to investigate.    The Mineral Springs Land Use Plan is basically what came from the county that the town accepted so that we could take over zoning in our community.  “It was never ever the plan that this was sufficient, this was never sufficient; it was always the desire of the planning committee to redo this and to come up with a true land use plan specific for our community.  So this was never intended to be permanent and it is not specific to us, this cannot handle what is coming our way.  If this were built out the way it is currently zoned with no land design it would in my opinion be disastrous”, Councilwoman Critz said.     The geographers that come here are going locate and identify resources in Mineral Springs, which will give us information that we don’t currently have.  Councilwoman Critz felt that it would be sheer speculation at this point for the town to look at someone’s preliminary plat/sketch plan and say it is okay until we have the professional information that tells us how to come up with: what do we want; where do we want design; where do we want what type of design; where are the resources that need to be looked at; and where are the things that need to be protected.   “The moratorium is to say okay put on the brakes, stop what is coming, it is coming, nobody in this room believes it isn’t, it is coming and let’s just take this, take a moment, eighteen, seventeen months, give this group time to come in here, let them give their information to this planning board and this council and then let that council have eleven to twelve months and that planning board to put together something that can be beneficial”, Councilwoman Critz said.   Councilwoman Critz participated in the first workshop and Mayor Becker will go to Institute training in 1-½ weeks. Once the UNC Charlotte group comes to Mineral Springs they will get the community involved, they will be doing workshops/charettes, and will physically go to places all around the community.  The town will be educated on what all of the options are and the community will have the ability to add input to all of this.   This is what started the plan and opened the door for Mineral Springs to be offered this opportunity; if the town sub-contracted these people individually it would cost this town hundreds of thousands of dollars.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she is in favor of the moratorium and believed it was for responsible reasons that will benefit community as a whole.  There was a lengthy discussion between Councilman Blythe and Councilwoman Critz.   Councilman Blythe commented that he was in favor of the moratorium; if those people outside of Mineral Springs on Billy Howey Road had attempted to build under our zoning laws we wouldn’t have what we have on Billy Howey Road.  “I have made it completely plain to you many, many times: one house, one acre, cluster but make doggone sure that the green spot is not a golf course”, Councilman Blythe said.  Councilman Blythe felt that the council should be fair with the people (Bingham family) who have followed all of the Mineral Springs rules up to this point; they have had expenditures that the council should consider.  Councilman Blythe questioned Councilwoman Critz about a statement she made regarding being presented with the best opportunity for the property in question and commented that if the zoning was not trusted then these people have been working under a false illusion.  Councilwoman Critz explained that the current zoning ordinance was a preliminary foundational zoning ordinance used to prevent the worst of the worst from happening; Councilwoman Critz: “what we have been talking and I will repeat this and it’s in previous meetings is that what we have, what the planning board did what the resource people would look at our zoning and say is that this in not a plan, this is not a design, this would defined as what they term a stop gap, in other words this is a preliminary foundational zoning ordinance that’s there to basically temporarily be used to prevent the worst of the worst from happening; the town may not be able to judge if their plan is good, bad, best, indifferent without having the additional knowledge that we need.”  Councilwoman Critz also commented that she did not think that this piece of property should be an exception.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she did not see any good reason for sewer on that side of town where there is literally zero density and questioned where the town would want to start sewer; on the perimeter of town or downtown where we have density.  Councilwoman Neill felt that the moratorium and UNC Charlotte would address that.  Councilwoman Neill also asked what would be wrong with pastures and horse farms, which would be a real asset to the town; she would like to see something that resembles Mineral Springs and not Charlotte.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe commented that she grew up in Miami, Florida, which was a nice town at the time and now its solid pavement because of greed.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe would hate to see this little eight square miles that we have not be tended to in the best possible fashion.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe stated that the town should have the moratorium and no exceptions.  Councilman Blythe commented that his primary place for sewer would be Mineral Springs, which needs sewer terribly bad and that’s where we as a town should focus on getting it done.  Mayor Becker agreed with Councilman Blythe.  Councilwoman Critz commented “just so that I don’t look like the wicked witch of the west here to the people that have come and graciously shown interest in this community, but if you truly have a genuine interest in being an asset, number one it is not your responsibility to this community to determine what is an asset to this community, it is the elected officials, the appointed people, and the residents to make those determinations, we appreciate, I appreciate your interest, I hope that your interest will be that something wonderful can come from all of this that still appealing to you, but in the best interest of the town, it is our job to make that determination”.  Mayor Becker appointed Mayor Pro Tem Mabe as temporary chair while he went to the map for a presentation.  Mayor Becker stated that sewer could be the biggest single infrastructure change that occurs in our community and is one thing that this council needs to address; we have a responsibility to the people to determine where we want the county to put sewer lines.  When the county contracts to run a sewer line they normally take a forty foot easement up a creek which is usually wooded; this land is stripped and blasted with dynamite fracturing the bedrock, which can permanently destroy a natural flowing creek.  Mayor Becker asked if the town was ready to face that anywhere in Mineral Springs; we need to get advice from the geologist and the engineers to find out what the ramifications are.  The county could run the sewer line through a road right of way to get to downtown for a lot less money than they would spend running it to vacant land.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town needs to design where we want infrastructure instead of being told by other people who may be elected county wide, but aren’t responsible to this community and this community only and aren’t responsible to the environment of this community only.  “We’ve seen what happens when a sewer line goes in, it doesn’t stop at the first stop, that pipe just gets extended and extended and it’s done through condemnation, the county will right now condemn on behalf of private developers, people talk about the Town of Mineral Springs taking your property rights, the county will just come in and say sorry about those trees, sorry about that pristine creek bank, we’re putting in a sewer line because we’ve got a developer who wants to build six hundred homes”, Mayor Becker said.  Is the town ready for that?   Mayor Becker explained that the Clean Water Management Trust Fund is still actively funded in North Carolina because the State Legislators, in spite of budget problem, recognize that urgency.  Grant proposals have to be written in detail and we want to have the opportunity to have professionals put together these grants; these grants could allow the town to purchase property/easements that preserves beauty for this community.   Mayor Becker agreed with Councilwoman Critz’s comments about not knowing if what will come out of this is the best anybody could have done, but we will know that it is the best that we could have done with what we had.     Mayor Becker stated we have to work as hard as we can to say this will be done by a certain time, “we’re going to do it, we’re going to do our best”, because we have to leave something for our children/grandchildren, something that they are not going to find in the rest of Union County.  Mayor Becker went on record supporting the moratorium.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe commented that she wanted to soften one thing that Councilwoman Critz had said when she was saying that “she was the wicked witch of the west”; Mayor Pro Tem Mabe believed that Councilwoman Critz misstated that it is “our decision in all of this process”.  Councilwoman Mabe clarified that everyone will be invited for input, there will be a new survey which gives residents an opportunity to express their opinions on all walks of life in the community and residents will certainly have an input to what the council winds up doing.  Mayor Becker asked if the council had any further discussion or suggestions. Mayor Pro Tem Mabe suggested that the council vote.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe made a motion that we accept the draft as written and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  Mayor Becker restated the motion “to adopt the draft moratorium ordinance as written” and called for a vote.  The motion carried as follows:  


Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  Blythe

· Mayor Becker pointed out that by state law an ordinance requires a 2/3 majority in order to be adopted upon introduction; the vote on the ordinance received a 2/3 majority therefore it can become effective as of today. 
· The moratorium ordinance is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS
ORDINANCE TO DECLARE A TEMPORARY MORATORIUM ON MAJOR RESIDENTIAL 

SUBDIVISION DEVELOPMENT

O-2005-03

 

WHEREAS, a public hearing on the question of declaring a moratorium on Major Residential Subdivision Development was held at the Town Hall at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department on May 12, 2005 at 7:30 p.m. after being advertised in the Monroe Enquirer-Journal on May 1, 2005 and May 8, 2005; and

 

WHEREAS, the Town Council of Mineral Springs will undertake a land use plan for the Town of Mineral Springs; pending completion and adoption of the land use plan, the Town will implement the goals and objectives of the land use plan by considering necessary changes to the Town’s ordinances; and

 

WHEREAS, the Town desires that there be uniformity and consistency in land use and development in the Town of Mineral Springs; and

 

WHEREAS, the Town of Mineral Springs desires to identify and protect natural, cultural, and historical resources within the town; and

 

WHEREAS, a land use plan for the Town of Mineral Springs will be prepared and available for consideration on or about June 1, 2006; and

WHEREAS, necessary changes to the Town’s land use ordinances will be prepared and available for consideration on or about November 1, 2006; and

 

WHEREAS, the delay in further Major Residential Subdivision Development in the Town of Mineral Springs, until the land use plan has been adopted and necessary changes to the Town’s ordinances have been considered, will promote the best interest of the welfare of the citizens of the Town of Mineral Springs.

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it ordained by the Mineral Springs Town Council that a moratorium is declared on (1) the receipt and processing of major residential subdivision sketch plan submissions, and (2) major residential preliminary and/or final subdivision plat approval within the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs from May 12, 2005 until November 1, 2006.

 


BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that: 

1. Notwithstanding any other provision of this ordinance, any major residential subdivisions that have already received preliminary plat approval by the town council of the Town of Mineral Springs prior to the date of adoption of this ordinance may be modified and processed after adoption of this ordinance, provided that any such modification results in a lesser number of lots than originally approved, and provided that any offers, dedications, and other representations made to the Town of Mineral Springs during the original plat approval process are retained; and

2. In the case of any proposed subdivision of land in the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs that qualifies as a "major subdivision" under Section 112 of the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance solely because the tract to be subdivided is greater than six (6) acres in size and that in all other respects qualifies as a "minor subdivision", such subdivision shall be permitted to take place while this ordinance is in effect by following the procedures set forth for "Minor Subdivision Plat Approval" in the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance; and

3. For any subdivision application, the processing of which is interrupted under the terms of this ordinance and for which a complete sketch plan has been submitted prior to the effective date of this ordinance, the Town shall refund to such applicant within thirty (30) days of the effective date of this ordinance all fees associated with such submission that were paid by the applicant to the Town.

4. This ordinance shall be effective upon adoption.

ADOPTED this 12th day of May, 2005.








------------------------------------








Frederick Becker, Mayor

Attest:

  

-----------------------------------

            Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk
11.
Presentation by the American Red Cross

· Union County American Red Cross Board Member Mr. Pete Hovanec thanked the council for last year’s financial support and commented that he is here to ask for the council’s continued financial support.  Mr. Hovanec added that Mineral Springs donated $500 last year and they would certainly like to have more, but they welcome what the town had given and appreciate anything that the town can do for the Red Cross.  Mr. Hovanec pointed out that the agenda packet contains information about the Red Cross.  The Red Cross is 45% funded by the United Way; the other 55% comes directly from donations (private/fundraisers) with no funds coming from the state or federal resources.  Funds donated stay in the operating fund of the Union County Red Cross fund or donations can be specified to go to a particular area (disaster, armed forces) within the Union County Red Cross, except for the occasional help given to Anson County, which does not have a chapter.  Blood donated in Union County also stays in Union County.      

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to duplicate our gift last year to Red Cross let them do with what with it they feel they need in Union County and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
            

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
12.
Presentation by United Family Services

· United Family Services South Region Director Ms. Pamela Caskey.  United Family Services has been in existence since 1904.  There are three primary service areas: Counseling/Education providing individual therapy to families on a sliding fee scale; Economic Independence providing consumer credit counseling services for people who are financially over extended in credit card/unsecured debt as well as providing professionally trained housing counselors; and Crisis Intervention & Advocacy providing help to victims of rape and sexual assault.  United Family Services in hoping to take the sexual assault services out of their building and combine it as a Children’s Advocacy Center, which would still see some adults; the costs for this goal would be approximately $125,000 annually excluding the one time start up costs.  Ms. Caskey commented that what they need Mineral Springs to help United Family Services with is that they can build a center that is available to everyone and that it can be here five years from now.  Ms. Caskey explained that she could write a grant and get a Children’s Advocacy Center for two years, but what is needed is some core community support so that they have a foundation that that will be here in the years to come.  Councilman Blythe pointed out that the council cannot extend their promises any farther than this year.           
· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to donate $1,000 to United Family Services and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

13.
Resolution Supporting the Conversion of the Springs Fire District to a Tax Supported District 

· Chief Don Gaddy explained that when the fire department finally received the information that they needed from the county the fire department realized that they could not do the 2.6¢ tax; it will need to be 3¢ for the first year or so.  Chief Gaddy asked the council for a resolution backing the fire department for a 3¢ tax to create a fire service district.  Mayor Becker clarified that all the other considerations would be the same; the reasons, the procedures, how it would operate.  Councilman Countryman asked Chief Gaddy why the fire department was not able to do the 2.6¢.  Chief Gaddy responded that it was because of the tax base.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to adopt this resolution supporting the conversion of the Springs Fire District to a tax-supported district of up to 3¢ and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None 
14.
Discussion of Copier Purchase

· Mayor Becker commented that two years ago the council authorized the clerk and the mayor to make their best deal on a postage meter and as of this month we made our deal with the company that Councilman Blythe suggested; by next month we may have it.  
· Mayor Becker explained that we are now looking for a copier to meet the town’s needs.  Mayor Becker asked if the council would authorize us to get any further estimates that would be comparable to the Xerox (shown in the agenda packet) and give us a threshold to purchase a copier.    
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to purchase a copier up to $3200 and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
15.
Other Business

· None.    

16.
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 11:06 

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on June 9, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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